PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, January 12, 2010
Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, January 12, 2010 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Mark Stankiewicz, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance.  He then called for a moment of silence in honor and memory of John Murphy, Jr., who served for many years on the Town’s Retirement Board.

Chairman Quintal announced that the Board’s January 19th meeting would be held at Plymouth Community Intermediate School. 
Town Manager’s Report

Sidewalk Snow Removal – Town Manager Mark Stankiewicz reported that a meeting was held between the School Superintendent, the Police Chief, Acting Public Works Director, and Director of Inspectional Services to discuss concerns regarding the clearing of snow from sidewalks in close proximity to neighborhood schools.  The Town’s bylaw regarding snow removal, he explained, states that owners of property within a one-mile zone east from the ocean from Jabez Corner to the Kingston town line are responsible for clearing the sidewalks adjacent to their property.   Mr. Stankiewicz said that, while the Town understands that there may be handicapped or elderly residents who cannot physically clear the sidewalks after a storm, the Town strongly encourages its able-bodied residents to shovel as soon as practical.
Unaccepted Streets – Mr. Stankiewicz noted that the Roads Advisory Committee recently held a meeting at which Town Counsel Elizabeth Lane provided a presentation on the extent to which the Town can use public funds on private ways.  In essence, he explained, Attorney Lane stated that municipal funds should not be spent on a private road unless it is widely used for the common good of the public.  Mr. Stankiewicz outlined his recommendation that the Town continue providing its standard snowplow services for the current winter season, after which a new policy must be adopted to reflect what is legally permissible.
Plymouth South High School Lockdown Drill – Mr. Stankiewicz reported that the Plymouth School Department, in cooperation with the Plymouth Police Department, conducted a recent lock-down drill at Plymouth South High School to practice and determine the school’s safety response in the event of an actual emergency or event.    

Gary Maestas, School Superintendent, shared a few words about the drill and the School Department’s efforts to continually develop and assess its safety polices, procedures, and protocols.  Superintendent Maestas was proud to announce that the school was in full lockdown within just over two minutes. 
Fire Staffing Grants – Mr. Stankiewicz indicated that the Fire Department has received a Massachusetts Fire Staffing Grant to increase shift staffing at undermanned stations.  These funds, he said, are part of the Federal stimulus money that was allocated to the State.  In addition, Mr. Stankiewicz reported, the Fire Department will receive a Federal Emergency Management Grant for the purchase of communication equipment for use in the Town’s emergency vehicles. 
132 Court Street – Mr. Stankiewicz announced that the Town authorized the sale of property at 132 Court Street to the Plymouth Area Chamber of Commerce Foundation for $800,000.   Through a lease-to-purchase arrangement, he explained, the Chamber Foundation intends to transform the former PACTV and Council on Aging facilities into a cultural education center, museum, and new headquarters for the Chamber of Commerce. 
Senior Center Construction Project – Mr. Stankiewicz provided an update on the Senior Center Construction Project, noting that the overall project budget is now estimated at $7.5 million, due to cost escalation and design changes.   The original intent of the Town, he explained, was to bid the Senior Center project together with the Plymouth North High School project, in the interest of cost savings and economy of scale.   The Massachusetts School Building Authority (MSBA) has made it clear that no State reimbursement may be used for the Senior Center project and has since asked that the projects be bid separately, Mr. Stankiewicz said.  The Massachusetts Attorney General’s Office has issued an opinion, however, that both projects may be bid together, and, thus, the Town plans to request that MSBA reconsider its decision, he noted.
SEMASS Contract – Mr. Stankiewicz discussed the outcome of a recent meeting he held with representatives from SEMASS / Covanta to review the company’s proposal that the Town renegotiate its contract for solid waste disposal.   SEMASS / Covanta has proposed that Plymouth begin to pay at a higher tipping rate in advance of its current contract expiration date (2014), in the interest of guaranteeing its tipping rates over the course of a new 20-year term.   Mr. Stankiewicz noted that further details and modifications have been proposed and will be considered prior to the final drafting of the proposed new contract.
Energy Committee - Mr. Stankiewicz reported that he attended a recent meeting of the Town’s Energy Committee at which the proposed installation of wind turbines on municipal property—and the subsequent cost savings of this initiative—was discussed. 
Public Works/Finance Department/Online Water & Sewer Payments – Mr.  Stankiewicz made note of several meetings he attended, in an effort to familiarize himself with the Town’s staff, services, and issues.   He noted that he sat in on a recent DPW Supervisors’ meeting, at which the group discussed schedules, division reports, and the upcoming relocation of several DPW offices in anticipation of the new DPW Director’s arrival on February 1, 2010.   Mr. Stankiewicz also reported that he met with the Town’s Finance Director and Finance Department to review departmental functions and the upcoming budget process.   At this meeting, he said, the Finance Director noted that residents can now conveniently pay their water and sewer bills online, as with real estate taxes. 
At the close of the Town Manager’s report, Chairman Quintal initiated discussion on the removal of snow from sidewalks around Plymouth’s schools.   The Town, he said, should take responsibility for snow removal on the sidewalks leading to the neighborhood “walking” schools, regardless of whether this work would require overtime costs.   Both Vice Chairman Malaguti and Selectman Machado mentioned that the DPW simply doesn’t have the staffing levels nor the budget to clear the roads and sidewalks as quickly as residents would like.  

Mr. Stankiewicz explained that the Town’s response to snowstorms will vary with the amount and duration of each snowfall.  It is his understanding, he said, that the DPW’s Highway Division and School Maintenance staff make every effort to clear the main routes and areas around the Town’s schools, especially those that are classified as “walking” schools.

Chairman Quintal then referenced a letter the Board received from a resident regarding snow removal at the intersection of Hamilton and Court Streets and the resident’s inability to reach the Highway Department to request additional plowing.  Vice Chairman Malaguti made note that the municipal parking lot in North Plymouth was again not plowed, and he asked that the Town Manager report this information to the Highway Supervisor.
Licenses

Common Victualler (Change of Ownership)

· Commonwealth Pizza, Inc. d/b/a Domino’s Pizza, 5-15 Main Street, Hasan Eikaya

(Previous Owner: Perfect Pizza, Inc.)

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a Common Victualler License for Commonwealth Pizza, Inc.      Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Kahala Holdings, LLC d/b/a Cold Stone Creamery #21914, 158 Colony Place, Michael Coogan  (Previous Owner: KMK Solutions)


Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a Common Victualler License for Kahala Holdings, LLC.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Class II Auto Dealer (Amendment)

· Lawrence R. Hiltz d/b/a C.A.P.E. requested permission to change the name on his license from Lawrence R. Hiltz d/b/a C.A.P.E. to his corporation True Blue Parts, Inc. d/b/a C.A.P.E.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve an amendment (as outlined above) to the Class II Auto Dealer License held by Lawrence R. Hiltz, now listed under the corporate name of True Blue Parts, Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Vehicle for Hire Operator (New Licenses and Renewals)

· For Habilitation Assistance (434 Court Street): request for renewal of Vehicle for Hire Operator licenses for the drivers listed below.  Note: Habilitation Assistance also requested licensing for one new operator, as marked. 
· Meredith Eddy

· Mitchell Wilson

· Allen Eddy

· Jodie Cash-Eddy

· Stephen Eddy

· Justin Peters

· Michael Eddy

· Ronald Belmont

· Mark Buguey

· Charles Nelson

· Royce Lapworth, 
11 Grabau Drive, Plymouth, MA 02360 (NEW)
Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the requisite CORI background check and driving record review.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the list of license renewals and one new operator license submitted by Habilitation Assistance (as outlined above).   Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

· For Plimoth Transportation Inc d/b/a Mayflower Taxi (166 Gunners Exchange Road)
· Michael Sawyer, Jr.
23 Warren Avenue, Plymouth, MA 02360

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the requisite CORI background check and driving record review.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a Vehicle for Hire Operator License for Michael Sawyer, to operate for Plimoth Transportation.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Vehicle for Hire (New Owner)

· Patriot Taxi (227 Standish Avenue, Michelle Cushman – new owner) requested:
· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit – Taxi

· One Vehicle for Hire Vehicle – Taxi (vehicle has been inspected)

· One Vehicle For Hire Operators License (Renewal) for Michelle Cushman

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a Vehicle for Hire Business Permit – Taxi, a Vehicle for Hire Vehicle – Taxi, and a Vehicle For Hire Operators License (for Michelle Cushman) for Patriot Taxi.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 
New Officer/Director

· Plymouth Yacht Club Co. (34 Union Street) requested a Change of Officer/Directors to reflect the following newly elected officers:

President:



John May, 

Treasurer:



Douglas Hodgkins, 

Clerk:



Mary Jane Calhoun-Donelan
(A complete list of the new directors is outlined in the licensee’s application and is on file with the licensee’s records)  

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a Change of Officer/Directors (reflecting those names provided by the licensee) for Plymouth Yacht Club Co.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
· 99 Restaurants of Boston LLC d/b/a 99 Restaurant & Pub (21 Home Depot Drive) requested a Change of Officer/Directors to reflect the following newly elected officers:

Chief Manager/President:

Jeffrey D. Warne
Assist. Secretary/Treasurer:
Lawrence E. Hyatt

Vice Pres./Assist. Secretary:
John R. Grady

Secretary:



Colin M. Daly

(A complete list of the new directors is outlined in the licensee’s application and is on file with the licensee’s records)  

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved the minutes of the November 10, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Selectman Machado, who did not attend the November 10th meeting. 

Affordable Housing Trust – The Board appointed Town Manager Mark Stankiewicz as the chairman of the Affordable Housing Trust for a two year term expiring January 10, 2012. 

Policy on Vehicles for Hire – The Board approved changes to the Town of Plymouth Rules & Regulations for the Regulation of Vehicles for Hire policy, as presented by the Town Manager’s Office.  [Note: the updated regulation document presented for the Board’s consideration reflected three main changes—metering in all taxis, established cabstands, and on-vehicle advertising—which were presented to, and approved by, the Board at its December 15, 2009 meeting.] 
Dissolution of Inactive Town Committees – The Board dissolved and dismissed the following inactive Town committees:

· Affordable Housing

· Elderly Tax Relief

· Inland Fisheries

· Growth Management Study

· Land Use & Acquisition

· Plymouth Rock Studios Citizens Advisory Committee

Wild Animal Permit – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Heather Grindell of 26 Pheasant Avenue for her female Pit Bull Mix (7 years old).
Public Comment

Barry Meltzer, chairman of Plymouth’s No Place for Hate Committee (“NPFH”), provided the Board with his committee’s annual report of activities for 2009.   Mr. Meltzer discussed NPFH’s mission statement and goals and noted some of the grants that his committee has received for use toward scholarships and educational initiatives, such as the annual Diversity Day event.  At the close of his presentation, he invited the Selectmen and the public to attend NPFH’s annual Martin Luther Kling Day Breakfast, to be held at Plymouth South High School on January 18, 2010.

Paul Hapgood asked whether Town Counsel’s opinion regarding the use of public funds on private roads will also affect grading and temporary patches.   Mr. Stankiewicz responded that the Town will have to consider and discuss how this new legal information will affect all services provided to private roads, including grading and maintenance.
Annual and Special Town Meeting Articles
Article 2

To hear the reports of the several Boards and Officers and Committees of the Town thereon.
BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi explained that this annual article allows various boards and committees to provide their annual reports to Town Meeting.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 2 of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Special Article 7
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate by borrowing, transferring funds, including those received as a Local Acquisitions for Natural Diversity (LAND) grant, or otherwise, the sum of $465,000, more or less, for the acquisition of a 36+/- acre parcel, located off of Long Pond and Boot Pond Roads in Plymouth, Massachusetts, and shown as Assessors Map 88, Lot 26H, for open space, such land to be held by the Conservation Commission of the Town of Plymouth, and the additional purpose of such alternative energy generation and transmission purposes as the Board of Selectmen may approve, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen or the Conservation Commission to acquire such land by gift, purchase or eminent domain on such terms and conditions  as the may determine, and to authorize the Conservation Commission to file on behalf of the Town of Plymouth any and all applications deemed necessary for grants and or reimbursements from The Commonwealth of Massachusetts deemed necessary under Chapter 132A, Section 11 and or any other enabling authority, and the Board of Selectmen and the Conservation Commission be authorized to enter into all agreements and execute any and all instruments as may be necessary or convenient on behalf of the Town of Plymouth to affect said purchase, or take any other action relative thereto. 
BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Conservation Planner Elizabeth Sullivan addressed the Board to present Special Town Meeting Article 7 pertaining to the acquisition of the 36-acre Herries property at the convergence of Old Long Pond Road and Boot Pond Road.   This property, she said, abuts both the Eel River Preserve and Russell Mills Preserve.  If permanently preserved as intended, Ms. Sullivan explained, it will not only help to protect the quality and quantity of Plymouth’s Sole Source Aquifer, but it will also serve as a valuable connector between several conserved parcels, including the State Forest. 
Ms. Sullivan reported that the Town has received a $269,700 Local Acquisitions for Natural Diversity (“LAND”) grant from the State, which will be applied to the total cost of $465,000 to acquire the Herries property, along with several other funding sources.   The total project cost must be appropriated by Town Meeting, she said, and when the purchase is complete, the Town will receive reimbursement from these grants.   Ms. Sullivan made note that, if she does not secure grant funding for the entire expense of the purchase, she will seek funding from the Community Preservation Committee, who has expressed support for the acquisition of the Herries parcel.  The Town will not go forward with the acquisition, she said, if the total cost of the purchase cannot be completely covered by grant and Community Preservation funding, hence the reason for inclusion of this article on the Special Town Meeting warrant.

Chairman Quintal thanked Ms. Sullivan for her work in securing the LAND grant, and Vice Chairman Malaguti expressed support for the acquisition.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 7 of the 2010 Spring Special Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 12
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to fund the Town Promotion Fund pursuant to Chapter 4 of the Acts of 1993, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning & Development, presented the annual article pertaining to the Town Promotion Fund.  The Town Promotion Fund, he said, was established by Special Act back in the 1990’s to support projects and events that will generate and sustain tourism activity within the Town.   Mr. Hartmann outlined the way in which receipts collected through the 4% hotel/motel surcharge tax are allocated into the Fund, reporting that the total FY2011 funding to be approved for the Town Promotions budget is $258,000.  The Visitor Services Board, he noted, oversees the allocation of expenditures from the Fund.
Mr. Hartmann reviewed a list of expenditures from the Fund during the previous year and highlighted anticipated allocations for FY2011.  He responded to several questions from Chairman Quintal regarding the Distinguished Visitors line item, the application process for Promotions funding, allocations for infrastructure projects, and the Destination Plymouth budget.   Chairman Quintal mentioned various projects toward which Town Promotions funding could be allocated, like the offset of expenses for event promoters to utilize the Town’s ShowMobile (a portable stage) and the watering of flower baskets and pots throughout the downtown/waterfront district.  Mr. Hartmann noted that the budget allocation for Destination Plymouth will not be decreased this year, despite the drop in receipts collected from hotel/motel occupancy, because of the importance of tourism promotion and the economic return we receive on the investment.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 12 of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 19

To see if the Town will vote to amend its Zoning Bylaw: 

Section 205-56 Highway Commercial, Section C - Allowed uses by deleting the existing language following the heading “Allowed uses” and prior to Subsection (1) and inserting the following:

All uses authorized in this Subsection C which:

1. Do not require a vehicular curb cut on a Major Street, and

2. Have either:

a. Less than 10,000 square feet of ground floor area, or

b. A lot that:

i. existed prior to October 26, 2009, and 

ii. is five acres or less in area.

Section 205-56 Highway Commercial, Section D – Special permit uses by deleting the existing language in Subsection (1) and inserting the following:

All allowed uses authorized in Subsection C above which require a vehicular curb cut on a Major Street, or have both: 

a. 10,000 square feet or more of ground floor area, and

b.  A lot that is greater than five acres area.

And to amend other associated definitions, procedures, and schedules, or take any other action relative thereto.

PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT

Mr. Hartmann explained that Article 19 represents the clarification of a controversial vote taken at the 2009 Fall Town Meeting on the rezoning of property near the Home Depot Plaza, owned by Viking Development.   Viking Development requested exemptions in the zoning language, he reported, but, after much discussion and review, the final language that was drafted was not included in the Town Meeting report.   Mr. Hartmann stated that the bylaw language was revised to reflect what he believes was the intent of the Selectmen to exempt property of 5 acres or less within the Highway Commercial (“HC”) zone from the special permit process.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 19 of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 20

To see if the Town will vote to amend its Zoning Bylaw Section 205-56. Highway Commercial  Sections A – Intent and Section F – Prohibited Uses by adding “New and used automobile sales” as a prohibited use, as well as Table 5 and other associated definitions, procedures, and schedules, or take any other action relative thereto.

PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT

Marc Garrett, chairman of the Planning Board, presented Article 20, pertaining to prohibition of automobile sales from the list of allowed uses within a Highway Commercial (“HC”) zone.  Mr. Garrett explained that the 2000 Annual Town Meeting voted to establish and extend the HC zone and, in that same year, Town Meeting voted to list auto dealerships as a “prohibited use” within the HC zone.  Somehow, the codified language reflecting this restriction was omitted from the Town Meeting report, which caused much confusion when a recent proposal to site an auto dealership in the HC zone off Exit 5 resulted in a conflict of opinion between the Planning Board and Zoning Board of Appeals.  Mr. Garrett stated that the intent of Article 20 is to reaffirm and clarify the intended vote of the 2000 Annual Town Meeting that prohibited auto dealerships from the HC zone.  From there, he said, Town Meeting can debate whether it wishes to change the HC zoning to allow auto dealerships.
Mr. Garrett responded to questions and comments from the Board regarding those areas where auto dealerships can be allowed.  Auto dealerships are allowed within the Arterial Commercial District and Mixed Commerce District outside of the Aquifer Protection District, Mr. Garrett said, namely along Samoset Street and the area along the Plymouth-Kingston town line near the Almeida site.
Chairman Quintal expressed concern with the apparent inability for current or new auto dealerships to expand or establish themselves in new locations.  Vice Chairman Malaguti echoed Chairman Quintal’s sentiments that the Town’s current zoning—restricting auto dealerships to only two areas—could potentially engender unattractive ‘auto mile’ zones of contiguous dealership lots.   Selectman Hallisey and Selectman Machado both contended that the further restriction of Plymouth’s zoning bylaws may result in the prevention of commercial growth at a time when the Town needs it most.  Several of the Selectmen stated their preference that the Town’s commercial districts be distributed more evenly throughout town, rather than concentrated in one area of Town in an overwhelming fashion. 
Mr. Garrett reiterated his position that the bylaws adopted by vote of Town Meeting should be honored.  If Town Meeting feels that a particular bylaw no longer suits or reflects the Town’s needs, he said, there is an established process to change or eliminate it.  The adoption of Article 20, he explained, will simply re-establish what was voted—and what should have been reflected in written record—back in 2000, but Town Meeting certainly has the right to amend the article as it sees fit. 
Selectman Mahoney noted that, while he has no objection to the auto dealership that is proposed for Long Pond Road (off Exit 5), he understands Mr. Garrett’s position regarding the precedent that could be set by dismissing Town’s established bylaws and processes.  Vice Chairman Malaguti asked that the Planning Board pull Article 20 and begin work on simplifying the Town’s zoning bylaws.
Seeing no further questions from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the discussion on Article 20 to public comment.
Sam Butterfield of Obery Street spoke in favor of Article 20 on the basis of honoring the Town’s bylaws and Town Meeting process.   Mr. Butterfield, who noted that he previously served as a planner and Selectman for the Town of Plymouth, offered his thoughts on zoning law and the powers and limitations of the Zoning Board of Appeals (“ZBA”).  In his opinion, he said, the ZBA granted a use variance (in the case of the aforementioned auto dealership) that was illegal according to the Town’s zoning bylaws.   Prevention of the “auto mile” type of strip zoning was the reason behind the prohibition of auto dealerships from the HC zone off Exit 5, he said, because residents did not want Long Pond Road to become another (old) Route 44.   He urged the Selectmen to consider the Planning Board’s position on the matter and respect the vote of Town Meeting; ultimately, he said, it will protect Plymouth’s neighborhoods.
Steve Lydon of Precinct 12 acknowledged the concerns shared by several members of the Board with regard to the possible discouragement of commercial growth through restrictive zoning, but stated his belief that the Town’s bylaws, process, and form of government should be respected.

Selectman Mahoney made a motion to recommend Article 20 to the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  There was no second.  Mr. Stankiewicz asked the Board if they wished to clarify their position on Article 20.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to not support Article 20 of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted 4-1-0 in favor of the motion, with Selectman Mahoney casting the opposing vote.

Article 35
To see if the Town will vote to:

1. Authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire and to accept the grant for a non-exclusive perpetual easements to the Inhabitants of the Town for drainage purposes on a certain parcel of land known as Lot 25 on Plymouth’s Assessors’ Plat 55 or take any other action relative thereto; and
2. Transfer the care, custody and control of the Board of Selectmen for general purposes, to the Board of Selectmen for the purposes of granting a non-exclusive perpetual right and easement for drainage purposes on certain parcels of town owned land known as Lots 24, 26 and 27 on Plymouth’s Assessors’ Plat 55 or take any other action relative thereto.

PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT
Mr. Hartmann explained that Article 35 was submitted on behalf of the Plymouth Regional Economic Development Foundation to request a reciprocal easement between adjacent properties owned by the Town and by the Foundation.   The Foundation plans to develop its property near Hedges Pond, he said, and because any water generated by the Foundation’s intended development project must be contained within the site, a 16-foot berm would need to be constructed to prevent water from flowing onto the Town’s property.   Mr. Hartmann reported that the Foundation has requested an easement from the Town to allow flow of the water to settle at the natural low point running between the two properties, to prevent the need to clear several acres and dramatically alter the natural topography for the construction of the berm.   In terms of planning and environmental preservation, Mr. Hartmann said, the Foundation’s proposal makes sense.

Economic Development Director (and Foundation representative) Denis Hanks addressed the Board to answer questions posed by Selectman Mahoney regarding the Foundation’s plans for gravel removal at the development site.  Mr. Hanks stated that the Foundation has a permit for the extraction of 400,000 cubic yards over a two year period for the 16-acre development on the 22-acre parcel.   The gravel will be sold at market value, he noted.
Selectmen Mahoney questioned whether the Town or the Foundation would benefit from the sale of gravel from the site and noted that a recent audit of the Foundation’s finances may raise several questions.   He cited what he described as a “disconnect” between the Foundation and the Town, and he suggested that the Foundation provide the Board with a biannual report of financial information and activities, similar to that which is done by the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation.

Mr. Hanks contended that the Foundation has always been forthcoming with the Town, noting that the Foundation provides an annual report each year to be included with the Town’s Annual Report.  Discussion ensued amongst Mr. Hanks and members of the Board with regard to the Foundation’s purpose and plans for development of the site near Hedges Pond.   Chairman Quintal and Vice Chairman Malaguti defended the Foundation’s purpose to serve as a catalyst and engine for economic development within the Town.

At the close of the discussion, Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend Article 35 of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted 5-0-0 in favor.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Traffic Lights on Commerce Way – Selectman Machado noted that he was happy to see that the State finally installed traffic lights at the interchange of Route 44 and Commerce Way.
Intersection of South Meadow and Federal Furnace Roads – Selectman Machado noted that traffic continues to back up at the intersection South Meadow and Federal Furnace Roads.  This issue, he said, could be alleviated by a dedicated left-turn signal for eastbound traffic turning into South Meadow Road.  In addition, Selectman Machado requested that the Police Department initiate one or more speed traps on Federal Furnace Road to curb frequent, excessive speeding.

Access for Emergency Response – Selectman Machado asked if the Fire Department could be given keys to the gate at Concord Street and Bourne Road, for access in the event of a fire emergency.   Selectman Machado was unsure as to whether or not this gated area was privately owned.

Letters

Traffic Light at Samoset and Mobile Home Park / Pilgrim Trail – Selectman Hallisey referenced a letter from Plymouth resident Gene Lane regarding his repeated requests for the installation of a traffic light at the intersection of Samoset Street and Plymouth Mobile Home Estates (accessed by Pilgrim Trail).  Selectman Hallisey questioned why this project is ranked number 19 on the Town’s list of capital outlay projects, based on the number of accidents—and near misses—he has seen at this intersection.   Ms. Arrighi invited Selectman Hallisey to attend the next Capital Outlay Expenditure Committee meeting to become familiar with the capital outlay ranking process.

Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee – Selectman Machado expressed concern regarding the recent resignations of two members of the Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee (“TBAC”), Stephanie Fugazzi and Peter Denehy.   Ms. Arrighi noted that the Town Manager’s Office was unaware of any resignation from Ms. Fugazzi.   [Note: It was later determined that only one resignation was received from TBAC member Peter Denehy.   Stephanie Fugazzi continues to serve as the chair of the TBAC.]
Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at approximately 9:30 p.m.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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